

February 11, 2016

The Honorable Fred Upton Chairman Committee on Energy and Commerce U.S. House of Representatives Washington, DC 20515

The Honorable Frank Pallone Ranking Member Committee on Energy and Commerce U.S. House of Representatives Washington, DC 20515

The Honorable Joe Pitts Chairman Subcommittee on Health U.S. House of Representatives Washington, DC 20515

The Honorable Gene Green Ranking Member Subcommittee on Health U.S. House of Representatives Washington, DC 20515

Dear Chairman Upton, Rep. Pallone, Chairman Pitts and Rep. Green:

Thank you for the opportunity to provide feedback on Section 603 of the Bipartisan Budget Act (BBA) that was signed into law on November 2, 2015. On behalf of the 120,900 physicians and students of the American Academy of Family Physicians (AAFP), we appreciate your leadership in the efforts to improve the delivery of health care and to restrain health care costs.

The AAFP commends Congress for the inclusion of the site-neutral payment provision in the BBA and strongly urge lawmakers to adopt similar site-neutral payment reforms as you seek policy solutions to increase system efficiencies and reduce unnecessary healthcare spending.

The BBA established a site-neutral payment policy for all newly acquired provider-based offcampus hospital outpatient departments (HOPD). The policy would align the payments for HOPDs with other physician practices paid under either the Ambulatory Surgical Center Physician Payment Schedule (ASC PPS) or the Medicare Physician Fee Schedule (PFS).

We believe that this policy appropriately begins to ensure the exact same care is reimbursed at the same payment level wherever the service is delivered. We strongly urge lawmakers to stand by this site-neutral payment reform, especially now when some hospital outpatient departments are seeking exemptions from this new payment policy.

While this provision marks an important first step in equalizing Medicare payment across sites of service, we believe there are many additional opportunities to achieve site-neutral payment. Indeed, it is time to expand site-neutral payment policies, not reverse recent progress that has not yet had the opportunity to illustrate its value.

www.aafp.org

President Wanda Filer, MD York, PA

Speaker Chicago, IL

President-elect John Meigs, Jr., MD Brent, AL

Vice Speaker Oregon, WI

Board Chair Robert L. Wergin, MD Milford, NE

Javette C. Orgain, MD Alan Schwartzstein, MD Douglas E. Henley, MD Leawood, KS

Directors Yushu "Jack" Chou, MD, Baldwin Park, CA John Bender, MD, Fort Collins, CO Robert A. Lee, MD. Johnston, IA Michael Munger, MD, Overland Park, KS Executive Vice President Mott Blair, IV, MD, Wallace, NC John Cullen, MD, Valdez, AK Lynne Lillie, MD, Woodbury, MN

Gary LeRoy, MD. Dayton, OH Carl Olden, MD, Yakima, WA Marie-Elizabeth Ramas, MD, (New Physician Member), Mount Shasta, CA Richard Bruno, MD, (Resident Member), Baltimore, MD Tiffany Ho (Student Member), Baltimore, MD

Data show that current healthcare payment structures contribute greatly to healthcare marketplace consolidations. A recent study released by the Government Accountability Office (GAO) underscores an argument the AAFP and other providers, insurers and consumer advocates have been making for years: Medicare reimbursements that vary across sites of service increase Medicare spending and encourage integration of physician practices with hospitals, further increasing costs and limiting patient choice.

In this report, the GAO recommends Congress equalize payments to curb hospital-physician consolidation after finding that Medicare paid \$51 more for each mid-level evaluation and management (E/M) office visit when the service was performed in an HOPD instead of a freestanding physician's office in 2013. The report also found that the percentage of physician office visits in hospital outpatient departments, instead of independent physician practices, was higher in counties with more vertical consolidation between 2007 and 2013.¹

This past October, a study published in the *Journal of the American Medical Association* (JAMA) *Internal Medicine*, which assessed the association between increases in physician-hospital integration and changes in spending and prices for outpatient and inpatient services, concluded that financial integration between physicians and hospitals is associated with higher commercial prices and spending for outpatient care.²

Site-neutral payment reform is a simple solution that Congress, the administration, MedPAC, GAO and healthcare advocates have all recognized as a vehicle for significant healthcare savings that does not diminish the quality of care. This policy has been discussed and examined for years and Congress acted appropriately to protect Medicare patients and the Medicare program by enacting this policy; however, additional site-neutral payment reforms are needed to further reduce spending and protect patient access to care in the community setting.

We believe that expanding Section 603 can lead to the parity Congress and the Administration hoped to achieve for patients and providers with the BBA. Grandfathering existing facilities before November 2 only adds to the number of HOPDs eligible to continue billing at the much higher outpatient rate for the same services. Patients should not be burdened with higher costs for similar care because a hospital acquired their physician's practice on November 1 instead of November 2. Payments to all HOPDs should be at the ASC PPS or Medicare PFS rates regardless of when they were purchased – past, present, or future. We urge Congress to act quickly and aggressively on this important issue for the benefit of Medicare beneficiaries.

We would welcome the opportunity to discuss these issues in a more formal setting if the Committee is interested in holding a hearing or a briefing for Members and staff. Congress made the right decision in taking the first steps toward site-neutral policies and clearly these policies should be expanded. We strongly encourage Congress to stand by the budget's site-neutral payment policy and advance similar reforms to further protect patients and reduce healthcare spending. If we can provide further assistance on this issue, please contact Kevin Burke, AAFP Director of Government Relations, at kburke@aafp.org.

Sincerely,

Robert Wergin, MD, FAAFP

Hot 2 Wayin MD

Board Chair

Increasing Hospital-Physician Consolidation Highlights Need for Payment Reform, GAO-16-189: Dec 18, 2015.

² Association of Financial Integration between Physicians and Hospitals with Commercial Health Care Prices, *JAMA Internal Medicine*, (online) October 19, 2015